11 February 2004
The Secretariat
Senate Legal and Constitutional Committee
Room S1.61, Parliament House
Canberra ACT 2600
AUSTRALIA 

Dear  Secreteriat
Moreland City Council welcomes the opportunity to make a submission to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Committee Inquiry into the provisions of the Disability Discrimination Amendment Bill 2003.

Council’s perspective is guided by the principles and goals of ‘No Single Answer’ The Moreland Community Safety Plan 2001 – 2004 and the Moreland City Council Disability Policy and Action Plan 2003 – 2006.

Moreland City Council is concerned that the Federal Government proposes to amend the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 to permit discrimination on the ground of drug addiction. The main areas of concern are outlined below.

The proposed Amendment seeks to force drug dependent people into treatment services which do not exist.  Clearly there is already a lack of capacity within the drug treatment sector to accommodate new clients.  Currently there are lengthy waiting lists for people wishing to access detoxification clinics, pharmacotherapy programs and residential rehabilitation centres.  Additionally, there are no generally accessible, recognised treatment programs currently available for people dependent upon drugs such as cocaine, amphetamines and other psycho-stimulants.  

The proposed Amendment to the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 is likely to be a barrier to some people accessing treatments for Hepatitis B and C. The Amendment is likely to impose a heightened sense of fear for people considering hepatitis C testing. Decreased testing rates could mean an increased health risk to the broader community and long term increased health costs.  

The loss of the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 protections for drug addicted persons may lead to unsafe injecting practices.  Injecting drug users may be less likely to access Needle and Syringe Programs and other health services, because they will not want to be seen or identified as ‘drug addicts’.

Australia leads the world in maintaining a low transmission rate of HIV amongst people who inject drugs.  This has been largely due to the timely introduction of needle and syringe programs, drug users’ peer education and other harm reduction interventions. These programs continue to protect drug users and the wider community from the HIV epidemic that is evident elsewhere, in both developed and developing countries. These programs are particularly important for younger experimental drug users. They are people who are often the least informed and the most at risk from these viruses, yet they are also the most fearful of accessing services due to a perceived risk of being identified as drug users. 

Importantly, the Amendment is inconsistent with the national strategic responses to illicit drug use and to HIV/AIDS and Hepatitis C, in particular, the Harm Minimisation framework. The Amendment is likely to create barriers for people to access harm reduction services and programs.  

It is Council’s view that the Bill should not be supported as the Disability Discrimination Amendment Bill 2003 will not achieve the objective of ‘encouraging people to take responsibility for their own actions by undergoing treatment’ because:

· treatment is not appropriate, affordable or accessible for many people, particularly financially and/or socially disadvantaged people;

· treatment is less likely to be successful if it is coerced rather than if it is undertaken voluntarily; and

· the Bill fails to adequately promote individual health and well-being and develop and sustain supportive social environments.

There are clear associations between poverty, mental illness, disadvantage, social exclusion and drug addiction. The Disability Discrimination Amendment Bill 2003 is likely to perpetuate these associations and conditions.

If you require further information on the comments and suggestions provided in this submission, please contact Katarina Ramazanoglu, Health Services Development Officer on 9240 2370.

Yours sincerely

CRAIG MIDGLEY
Acting Director Social Development fillin "Enter Full Names of others receiving a copy of this letter.  Eg.  CC:  John Smith.  If not required click on OK." 
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